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TO: Madison Plan Commission  

  

FROM: Steve Cover, Director, Department of Planning and Community & Economic 

Development 

 

DATE: August 20, 2012 

 

SUBJECT: Legistar #26603 Amending City Ordinances to Prohibit Taxi Cabs Waiting for 

Passengers on State Street 

____________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

This ordinance has been introduced to repeal language allowing taxi cabs to enter State Street and wait 

in designated loading areas. Michael May, City Attorney has addressed questions of the Downtown 

Coordinating Committee in his memorandum of July 9, 2012 on the subject ordinance.  

 

In general, the Department of Planning & Community & Economic Development is very concerned with 

the use of State Street by passenger vehicles. As it pertains to the proposed Alternate Ordinance, the 

Department is concerned about the potential increase of taxi cabs using State Street. The use and 

enjoyment of the street is directly affected by the number and type of vehicles which are allowed to 

utilize the street.  Those who take a stroll down the street, dine outdoors or just relax on a bench are 

impacted by the noise, bright lights and emissions of passenger vehicles. Recognizing these negative 

impacts, the City has, over the years, undertaken initiatives to reduce vehicles on the street, including 

removing several Madison Metro routes from lower State Street and restricting delivery vehicles during 

certain hours.  

 

In addition to the aesthetic and enjoyment factors, fewer vehicles on the street will result in a safer 

environment for pedestrians, both during the day and especially at night.  State Street was designed 40 

years ago as a fixed guide way/transit mall. The redesign of State Street in 2005 continued State Street’s 

use as a fixed guide/transit mall way with enhanced pedestrian accommodations including a more 

shallow curb which facilitates pedestrians crossing the street mid-block. It is extremely important that 

pedestrians and users of the street feel safe and comfortable crossing State Street.  In addition, the 

Department is concerned that the Alternate Ordinance may set the precedent for future expansion of 

passenger vehicle traffic on State Street.   

 

In conclusion, State Street is a special place.  There are very few streets like it in the country.  By 

allowing the expanded use of State Street by taxis, the uniqueness and quality of the State Street 

experience, and its function as a fixed guide way/transit mall, would be compromised.  This would be 

true for any time of the day, even in the late hours.  Therefore, the Department does not recommend 

approval of the Alternate Ordinance. 
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